


the country successfully meet wildlife management objectives without the use of genetically
modified crops. We have demonstrated our ability to successfully accomplish refuge purposes
over the past two years without using genetically modified crops, therefore, it is no longer
possible to say that their use is essential to meet wildlife management objectives. We will no
longer use genetically modified crops to meet wildlife management objectives System-wide.

Agricultural practices are sometimes used in habitat restoration and the techniques are variable
for different locations, therefore, we will consider whether the temporary use of genetically
modified crops in habitat restoration is essential on a case-by-case basis.

Finally, the Leadership Team recognized that transitioning any refuge land from a primarily
agricultural use to restored, native habitat works to achieve the Service goal of minimizing our
carbon footprint as set forth in Rising to the Urgent Challenge, Strategic Plan for Responding to
Accelerating Climate Change (USFWS 2010). The Leadership Team agreed to assess and
identify refuges that have the ability to replace row crops used to meet wildlife management
objectives with moist soil management or other techniques that restore or mimic natural
ecosystem processes or functions to meet wildlife and carbon objectives.

Refuges with lands mandated for agricultural purposes, including, but not limited to, Tule Lake,
Upper and Lower Klamath NWRs subject to Public Law 88-567 (Kuchel Act 1964) and Crab
Orchard NWR subject to Public Law 80-361 may follow these agreements, however, the
mandates which direct those refuges’ purposes are their primary authority.

If there are any questions, please contact Deputy Refuge Chief Cynthia Martinez at (703) 358-
2632 or by email at Cynthia_Martinez @fws.gov.



